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BRIEF OF EVIDENCE OF ANNASOPHIA CALMAN 
 
 
1. My birth name is Margaret Ross however I am now known as 

Annasophia Calman. 
 
2. I was born on 18 September 1957 in Raetahi in the Central North 

Island. I am now 62 years old. 
 
3. I have 6 brothers and sisters. 
 
Early life 
 
4. I had a very unhappy childhood. There was a lot of abuse and a lot of 

hatred in my family.  
 
5. A notification was first made to Child Welfare in May 1961 however I 

did not come into care until September 1967. During these six years I 
was physically and sexually abused and neglected. Child Welfare did 
not do anything to help. 

 
6. I have almost no Child Welfare records during this six-year period and 

nearly all the information about the abuse, neglect and inaction from 
Child Welfare came from a brother’s records.  

 
7. My parents (“Mr Ross” and “Mrs Ross”) were hardly ever at home as 

they were always out drinking. When my parents returned from the pub 
they would fight and take this out on myself and my brothers and 
sisters. On one occasion I was thrown against the fire hearth by Mr 
Ross.  

 
8. As well as physical abuse and neglect, I was sexually abused by Mr 

Ross.  He also sexually abused my brother.  I believe this sexual abuse 
happened because my brother and I were not his biological children. I 
was also raped by an uncle while growing up.  

 
9. I would turn up to school with bruises and had to steal food out of 

rubbish bins in order to have lunch for school. People from the school, 
as well as neighbours and other people in the community, would ring 
Child Welfare and complain about my brothers and sisters and me 
being unclean, making messes and our family sleeping in the car. 

 
Coming into care 
 
10. On 21 September 1967, six years after my family first came to the 

notice of Child Welfare, complaint action was finally taken. Mr Ross 
appeared in court on a complaint that my brothers and sisters and I 
were living in a detrimental environment.  
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11. We all remained in the family home and the abuse and neglect 
continued. We were constantly hungry and did not have proper clothes 
– we were deprived materially and suffering mental cruelty. Our house 
had up to 10 other beneficiaries living in it at a time and my mother and 
father would go on “drinking sprees”. 

  
12. On 4 September 1969 a social worker from Child Welfare visited the 

home and shortly after that Mr Ross placed my brothers and sisters 
and me with various friends. 

 
13. On 23 September 1969, another complaint was made against Mr Ross 

on the basis that we children were not under proper control. On 25 
September 1969 I became a State Ward. 

 
Nazareth House 
 
14. On 1 October 1969, two sisters, a brother and I were placed at 

Nazareth House in Christchurch. I remained at Nazareth House for 
several years and suffered abuse. 

 
Abuse at Nazareth House 
 
15. I was made to stand in front of the class and place my hands on the 

back of my neck. The nuns would then whack my knuckles with a ruler. 
I was also told to lift my skirt and another nun whacked me on the thigh. 
I was abused like this by the nuns on many occasions. 

  
16. On one occasion, when the nuns had finished whacking me, I ran out 

of the classroom. I ignored their calls to come back and kept running 
until I got to a shed next to the convent. I stayed there for a long time 
until the police found me. The police saw my red, swollen hands and 
asked me about them. The nuns denied hitting me and said that I had 
been in a fight with one of the other girls.  

 
17. Every day I would be made to scrub the toilets and stairs and help feed 

the old people. If I did not do these chores properly, I would be whacked 
on the knuckles and the backside. 

 
18. There was also a lot of bullying by the older girls and one day I shouted 

at a girl who told me she didn’t like dark people.  
 
19. One night I woke up to a nun rubbing her hands up and down my body. 

I sat up, shouted at her and chased after her. Another nun came to see 
what all the noise was about and when I told her what had happened, 
the nun slapped me in the face for lying.  
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Environment at Nazareth House  
 
20. Because of all the abuse I was suffering, one night another girl and I 

escaped through the fire exit, climbed over the gate and ran away from 
Nazareth House. I never saw that girl again, but I got caught by the 
police and taken to the police station. I was shaking with fear and anger.  

 
21. I told the police that I had been whacked and touched by the nuns. I 

was returned to Nazareth House.  
 
22. My education was not progressed at Nazareth House and I could barely 

read or write at my next placement with Mr and Mrs L.  
 
Placement with Mr and Mrs L  
 
23. On 31 January 1972 I was placed with Mr and Mrs L. My first 

impressions of them were that they seemed like very nice people.  
However, soon after arriving they started to go out drinking and leaving 
me at home to mind their children. I was not yet 15 years old when this 
started happening. 

 
Abuse while placed with Mr and Mrs L 
 
24. On one occasion I was at home in bed with a sore stomach and Mrs 

L’s brother-in-law came home, forced himself into my bed and raped 
me. I was raped twice by him. After I was raped the second time, I told 
Mr and Mrs L and got whacked by Mrs L for lying. 

 
25.  I was also beaten by Mr and Mrs L on a couple of other occasions. Mr 

L would use the jug cord and would beat me in front of the children. I 
had red marks on my back and told the social worker that they had 
been caused by Mr L. Mrs L would yank my hair in front of her children. 
On one occasion Mrs L yanked so hard that I lost a handful of hair and 
had a large lump on my scalp. By this point I expected to be abused.  

 
26. I was so scared of getting more beatings that I ran away the next day 

and stayed with a Mrs W. The social worker came to pick me up and 
while she was taking me back to Mr and Mrs L, she asked what the 
story was about the beatings. I burst out that Mr and Mrs L had always 
hit me and that I did not want to stay there anymore. I told my social 
worker that Mr L had given me a hiding with the jug cord and Mrs L had 
pulled my hair and given me a lump on my head. The social worker 
warned me that I must tell the truth as she was taking me back to Mr 
and Mrs L and I would have to repeat these things in front of them. I 
told the social worker I was happy to do that. 

 
27. At first, Mrs L denied giving me a hiding and said that I had told her the 

bruise on my back came from a fight with my sister. I agreed with this 
but then showed the social worker a large bruise on my upper right leg 
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and said that this had been done by Mr L on Monday with the jug cord. 
At that point Mrs L admitted that Mr L had lost patience with me and 
had given me a few whacks with the jug cord. The social worker told 
Mrs L that Child Welfare would not tolerate State Wards being hit like 
this and asked her what was to be done. At this point I burst into tears 
again and said that I did not want to stay there. 

 
28. After this incident I was removed from the care of Mr and Mrs L and 

placed with Mr and Mrs S, before being placed with Mr and Mrs E. 
 
Mr and Mrs E 
 
29. On 24 August 1973 I was placed with a middle-aged couple Mr and Mrs 

E. I remained in this placement for a year and a half, until January 1975.  
 
Abuse while placed with Mr and Mrs E 
 
30. Shortly after I was placed here, Mr E began raping me. After the first 

time I was raped I went down to the cowshed and had a shaking fit, and 
that night I scrubbed myself in the bath until I started bleeding. Mr E 
raped me four times in total. 

 
31. I tried to tell my social worker what was happening, but she would not 

listen to me. At some point Mrs E found out about what was happening, 
contacted Social Welfare and said that I was no longer welcome in the 
home.  

 
Environment while placed with Mr and Mrs E 
 
32. Mr and Mrs E often walked around the house naked and I would see 

them having sex. 
 
33. I became pregnant to another man while at this placement and on 29 

June 1974 I gave birth to a baby boy. One morning I woke up and my 
son had been taken. My records report that I was agreeable to adopting 
my son out, however I was very unhappy about the prospect of 
adoption and the adoption process.  

 
Placement back with Mr and Mrs Ross 
 
34. After leaving the care of Mr and Mrs E in January 1975 I was placed 

back with Mr Ross. I was still a State Ward at this time.   
 
Abuse by Mr Ross  
 
35. Mr Ross had not changed, continuing to drink and “knocking” me about. 

Because of this I ran away from home and ended up staying in a park 
for a night.  
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36. I got myself a job, met a man, but “hit rock bottom” and so I returned 
home with my boyfriend at the time, and eventual husband, Mr P.  Mr 
Ross was not happy with my choice of boyfriend and began hitting me 
again. 

 
Placement with Mrs P senior 
 
37. On 16 January 1975 I was placed with Mrs P senior. I gave birth to my 

first daughter at the age of 17. Mr P was the father.  
 
Abuse while placed with Mrs P senior 
 
38. During the time I was placed with Mrs P senior I was severely beaten 

by Mr P. I went to Social Welfare with two black eyes and a lump on 
my cheekbone and spoke to a social worker. All the social worker did 
was talk about the care I should expect from Mr P and checked that I 
had been to the doctor.  

 
Discharge from Social Welfare 
 
39. I was discharged from the care of the Director-General of Social 

Welfare on 27 September 1976. 
 
40. I lived with Mr P for the next couple of decades and had three more 

children with him. The relationship was abusive, in fact it was so bad 
that I would deliberately get myself put in prison in order to get away 
from him.  

 
41. I eventually left Mr P and have been with my current partner, Mr 

Calman, for 20 years. The relationship is not abusive and is a happy 
one.   

 
Effects of the abuse 
 
42. I still suffer from the effects of the abuse. I have blackouts and there 

are times where I want to “shut down”. I have been diagnosed with Post 
Traumatic Stress Disorder, have suffered from nightmares and 
flashbacks and have found intimacy extremely difficult. For example, 
when my husband would try to have sexual intercourse with me, I would 
cover myself with a pillow. I have also attempted to commit suicide. 

 
43. I am medicated for depression and have been having counselling about 

the abuse I have suffered. I have also written a short book about my 
experiences, extracts of which I have used for my statement today.  

  
44. I have changed my name to Annasophia because I do not like the 

negative associations and memories of abuse that are inextricably 
linked with the name Margaret.  
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45. The abuse I suffered while in State care has blackened my entire life.  
 
Redress 
 
46. I approached Cooper Legal to take a claim against The Ministry of 

Social Development (MSD) for the abuse I suffered while in State care.  
 
47. My claim documents were sent to MSD on 4 August 2015. I am yet to 

receive a response from MSD. 
 
 
 
Dated:      October 2019 
 
 
 
_____________________________________ 
Annasophia Calman 
 
 




















